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 FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES

250 Student Union

May 11, 2010
Russell called the meeting to order with the following members present:  Ahrberg, Avakian, Bartels, Brown, Calhoun, Caniglia, Cronk, DeSilva, Hickman, Jordan, Kennison, Klatt, Krehbiel, Lawlor, McCann, Osteen, Perkins, Ramakumar, Suter, Taylor, Van Delinder and Yellin.  
Also present:  DeWitt, C., Elliott, K., Gates, G., Grafton, K., Hargis, B., Miller, B., Miller, B., O’Geary, S., Reforma, H., Scott, M., Seikel, Simpson, J., Shutt, G., Smith, C., and Weaver, J.  
Absent:  Casey, Lacy, Liang, O’Brien, Schestokat, Smay and Veenstra.

HIGHLIGHTS

Recognition of Outgoing Councilors


Enrollment Update
 

Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations


Remarks and Comments from the President


Reports of Standing Committees


Academic Standards and Policies




Recommendation



Athletics



Budget



Campus Facilities, Safety, and Security



Faculty




Long-Range Planning and Information Technology



Retirement and Fringe Benefits



Research




Recommendation



Rules and Procedures


Student Affairs and Learning Resources

Reports of Liaison Representatives

Graduate and Professional Student Government Association



Emeriti Association


Staff Advisory Council

New Business


Introduction of new Councilors attending as guests



Jean Van Delinder presentation


Russell called the meeting to order and announced a sign-up sheet is being passed around. 

Russell asked for approval of the April 13, 2010 corrected minutes.  DeSilva moved acceptance of the Minutes.  Avakian seconded.  The Minutes were approved.  
Russell asked for approval of the May 11, 2010.  DeSilva moved to accept agenda, Van Delinder seconded. The Agenda was approved.
Special Recognition – Bruce Russell

The Faculty Council held a very nice reception for Diane Lafollette about a week and a half ago. It was very well attended. There is a scrap book started that starts with a “Thanks Diane” page that allows people to sign in and provide some short comments of well wishes and there are some photographs. Russell passed the book around the room for attendees to add their well wishes to Diane on additional sheets. Russell encouraged everyone who was not able to attend the reception to sign these additional pages. Diane also sent Faculty Council a Thank You card which Russell read to the council members. The planning committee for the reception was Bud Lacy, Jean Van Delinder and Mindy McCann. Russell then passed the card around for everyone to read.
Recognition of Out-Going Councilors –Bruce Russell

Certificates of appreciation for service to Council were presented to out-going Councilors:

Udaya DeSilva, Stephen Perkins, J. D. Brown, Russ Calhoun, Rama Ramakumar, Beth Caniglia and Jean Van Delinder. Bin Liang, Matt O’Brien, Ron Miller and Rhonda Casey were not in attendance at the meeting and their certificates will be mailed to them.

SPECIAL REPORT:  
Kyle Wray – Enrollment Management and Marketing: *Attached
Wray passed around a handout reflecting enrollment numbers for the University. He is 
happy to report good news about enrollment for this fall.  The handout is a comparison of 
our enrollment numbers with new freshman at the top and transfers at the bottom. In-state 
applications have remained flat. Non-resident enrollment however is up dramatically. The 
total non-resident applied is up 1,163 while the admitted number is up 595. This number 

has hovered about the 600 mark over the last month and a half so this is a fairly 

consistent number. Areas of Growth and Areas of Concern are featured in the middle 

box. The Dallas/Fort Worth numbers are the largest that the university has ever had. This 

is primarily due to the out-of-state waiver. We have a continuous state situation for non-resident enrollment. Wray’s primary area of concern is western Oklahoma, north and south. This is due to some recruiters who have left the area added to the fact that population numbers in western Oklahoma have declined and the downturn in the economy. Oil, cattle and wheat over the past few years have not been good. These numbers are alarming because this has always been an area that OSU has pulled students from. Transfer numbers are ok for now but could go down in a year. Community and Junior college numbers have swelled across the state as well as nationally. OSU needs to be positioned in the next year to two years to capitalize on those students who have made a choice, on cost not value, to attend community and junior colleges because it’s cheaper. We need to make sure those students understand that cheap is just a price and does not necessarily mean quality. We do have articulation agreements with Tulsa Community College. Overall, the transfer numbers are up, but not by much. Good news that everyone should welcome is that the average ACT score has gone up 0.60 even with the increase in applications and admits in our higher talent numbers. We have 172 more high talent students; these are students who scored a 27 or higher on the ACT. The forecast for the Freshman class this year is going to be up from last year. Wray is estimating an increase of 200 to 250 over last year. 
Russell asked for questions. Caniglia wanted to know what the prospects were to replace the recruiters in western Oklahoma. They are being replaced and currently interviewing for them now. The truth of the matter is when you hire an admissions councilor it takes about 4 months for them to be up and running. Now that the university has imposed very specific goals based previous application rates for those territories, conversion rates for those territories and an accelerated increase in expectations from these territories. There are territory profiles which tell us which high schools OSU has been most successful in and we want to continue that success. OSU wants to increase its influence at high schools that have not typically been strong for OSU. The university is looking at key alums in those areas to help influence/recruit when the councilors are not around. 
Avakian asked how many students from Okmulgee or Tulsa have transferred to continue to a 4 year degree. Wray said there are challenges that the university needs to explore especially with OSU/OKC. He feels we should have more students transferring but right now the school of choice for students transferring from OSU/OKC is the University of Central Oklahoma in Edmond. The main reason for this is the $6,000 to $7,000 housing cost per year.

Barbara Smith asked if there were statistics on graduate student enrollment, is it going up. Wray stated that all indications are that it will be up again this year. DeSilva asked if the transfer students are stopping after junior college or are they going somewhere other than OSU. Many of these students are not going/finishing their 4 year degrees. The Tulsa Achieve Program which the city and county implemented about 3 years ago is a program that says you have to apply any state or federal aid you might qualify for to your bill, but after that you attend for free. They are not being real successful through that program getting students out of Tulsa Community College with an Associate’s Degree. They are being successful in keeping those students there and having tuition revenue go up, but not being successful in pushing those students onto the next level. The Faculty Council’s Faculty committee has weighed in on this issue. A lot of the students have leveling issues even after they finish at TCC. They are not the best prepared students that transfer to OSU which is why OSU is telling students they need to come to OSU first. Nationally students have a much better opportunity to finish when they start at a 4 year institution as opposed to transferring after 2 years.

Wray will be in Amarillo this week and will be addressing an alumni group there. Even though our numbers from this area have increased by about 20 applications, Texas Tech is pushing a continuous county program in the state of Oklahoma where they will waive out-of-state tuition. OSU is not the only institution looking at waivers, an assertive program to increase enrollment. Hickman stated some concerns about western Oklahoma, Northwestern in Alva has expanded campuses to Enid and Woodward and this more than likely impacts our recruitment. And since Janet Cunningham has become president she has definitely increased recruitment of all of the neighboring counties so how will OSU counter this problem. Wray said it would be difficult with the economy. Some students will transfer in after 2 years and these students want to know if the courses they take at a community college will count once they get to OSU. 
Does the university have information that can be shared with potential transfer students letting them know the ups and downs of course credits transferring? Wray stated the information could be gathered and given to potential students. Russell stated that a task force has been formed and is working closely with Wray’s office and we appreciate your cooperation. 
Russell asked what the expected yield was on the 595 admitted new freshman numbers. Wray stated that it is about 45%. Avakian asked if admitted means the student as accepted OSU’s offer to attend? Wray answered that no, admitted means that OSU has accepted them. Meaning they meet the university’s academic criteria. Is the 45% who actually attend the same for transfer students? Wray stated that the percentage of transfer students is typically higher than incoming freshman. Russell stated so that everyone understands the importance of these figures, that 100 students is roughly $1 million to our budget. Wray thanked President Hargis for all his support in promoting OSU at his various speaking engagements around the country. He is the best recruiter the university has and he has championed the cause for our out-of-state waivers which as you can see has worked. President Hargis stated that the number of students allowed by faculty in a class and the number of students enrolled in a course is about 20% across the organization. There are some courses that have a higher percentage but they are not that dramatically different. Hargis stated that OSU has the capacity and we need to get them enrolled. President Hargis thanked Kyle for all his hard work. 
Russell asked about the Oklahoma Promise Scholarship, which allows students with financial difficulties to receive funds to attend OSU if they meet certain academic criteria. Wray expects that number to increase in the future. OSU has more Oklahoma Promise students than any other college or university in the state and these students bring a lot of state and federal money to the table.  
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NEW FRESHMEN RECRUITMENT BY RESIDENCY AS OF 5-06-2010

STATUS FALL 09 FALL 10 CHANGE

Resident

Applied 4,122 4,353 +231

Admitted 3,630 3,647 +17

Nonresident

Applied 3,128 4,060 +932

Admitted 2,534 3,112 +578

Total

Applied 7,250 8,413 +1,163

Admitted 6,164 6,759 +595
AREAS OF GROWTH APPLICATIONS ADMITS
Oklahoma City +152 + 72
Tulsa +169 +101
Amarillo +13 +14
Dallas/Ft Worth +430 +282
Houston + 94 +75
Arkansas +42 +16
Kansas +61 +44
Missouri + 61 + 40
AREAS OF CONCERN
Western Oklahoma

TRANSFER RECRUITMENT BY RESIDENCY AS OF 5-06-2010

STATUS FALL 09 FALL 10 CHANGE

Resident

Applied 1,179 1,155 - 24

Admitted 853 863 +10

Nonresident

Applied 653 922 +269

Admitted 406 429 +23

Total

Applied 1,832 2,077 +245

Admitted 1,259 1,292 +33
FALL 09 FALL 10 CHANGE
Sept 1, 2009 May 3, 2010

Average ACT (admits) 24.18 24.78 + .60

High talent apps 2064 2236 +172




Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations:  
Dr. Gail Gates gave the status of three recommendations:


10-02-01-ASP – General Education Advisory Council Membership-

Accepted as modified - After review by the General Education Advisory Council and Instruction Council, it is recommended that the composition and size of the General Ed Advisory Council remain the same with future college representatives appointed to the Council first approved by the respective college faculty curriculum committee.
Recommendation has been referred back to the ASP committee. Mindy McCann will address the issue later in the meeting.

10-03-01-BC/RFB – Formation of a Phased Retirement Task Force



Accepted – Reviewed and accepted as written by the administration

10-04-01-ASP – Changes to Academic Reg 5.6: Course Prerequisites

Accepted – Recommended changes to Regulation 5.6 have been approved by Instruction Council and approval by the Council of Deans is expected on May 13.
Remarks and Comments from the President – Burns Hargis
President Hargis stated that everything this time of year is about the budget. The House, Senate and Governor have been in negotiations for quite a few days and it’s hard to know where everything stands since no one is talking. The expected cuts should fall somewhere between 4% and 12%. There are some nuances that you need to take into consideration but OSU’s original cut for FY 10 was 7.5%. OSU then received a supplemental in April and that took the net cut for the year to about 4.2%. So, when you hear we are talking about an 8% cut we are really talking about a 12% cut. Because it’s off the original FY10 appropriation it’s not off the adjusted amount. Everything is turning around the issue of revenue enhancements that the Legislature will agree with the Governor, who provided about $1 billion in enhancements that would mitigate most any cut. But there is a lot of resistance to some of this. The highway department has stimulus money for work that they could bond and if they did this would provide that stimulus money for the general budget. There are fees and caps on tax credit programs as well as drilling credits that the Legislature is looking at. The university has worked hard to prepare as best we can to again shelter the academic side of the house as possible. There will be some cuts. President Hargis is very concerned with FY12 because then there will be no stimulus or rainy day money. Hopefully the economy will have recovered by then but probably not to the point it will catch everything back up to where we are. President Hargis appreciates everyone’s patience and council was we work through these times. 

President Hargis would love to get everyone’s thoughts on graduation. Two years ago the university had two ceremonies and had to turn people away so we went to three. The graduate graduation was almost as big as the undergraduate graduation. There were approximately 800 graduates at the graduate school graduation and 1,200 to 1,300 at each of the other ceremonies. For years the university had one ceremony in the stadium. President Hargis doesn’t remember if there were convocations in the past. There were problems with holding the ceremony in the stadium – weather, big name speaker (who do not come cheap) and whether or not to have convocations by college. There is still not a venue other than the stadium and Gallagher Iba to accommodate any college that we have here at OSU. The convocations tend to break things up by departments so you’ll have 15 or more convocations. President Hargis personally likes the smaller convocations and it seems more personal and special to the graduates, even though family members sitting in the stands like to see the graduates walk across the stage. President Hargis asked for comments and thoughts. It was expressed that it was great to walk with everyone in the stadium and then have a more intimate convocation. President Hargis stated that you could run 3 convocations in Gallagher Iba, by college, which is what the university is doing now. The graduate college does theirs on Friday night and the vet school does theirs on Saturday night. That’s 5 taken care of, now there are just 2 left. It was discussed having the large ceremony in the stadium at 10:00 a.m. with the speaker and convocation prior to the large ceremony around 8:00 a.m. 
DeSilva asked what the other big schools do and President Hargis stated that most of them have just one ceremony and no convocation. Caniglia stated that they did not have a convocation at the University of Nebraska. Each graduate was recognized by college as a unit and were mailed their diplomas. University of Kansas did them all together as well. It was hard to find students this way. Even when the OSU did 2 ceremonies, it was difficult to get a speaker to do their presentation twice. Hargis feels that someone was getting shorted doing it this way which is why OSU moved to President Hargis giving a short speech and then the video. Caniglia feels that a big speaker is a great draw even though you might not remember what they said. President Hargis asked for a hand count of how many faculty would attend a big ceremony and how many like it the way we are currently doing it? The majority of the faculty would prefer one big ceremony. Bartels stated that even when OSU had one big ceremony, the vet school and the graduate school still did their own convocations. Hargis asked if this would be done Friday night or Saturday morning. The response was graduate students Friday night and the Vet school Saturday morning before the big ceremony. OU has one ceremony with the PhD’s at the big one in the stadium. Joseph Simpson commented on the Graduate/PhD graduates – other schools have different colored/unique robes for these students. The University of Texas has distinct robes for their Graduate/PhD students. OSU does not currently have a separate distinct robe for just graduate/PhD students. Caniglia thought it would be a great idea to design our own robe. Klatt also stated that the students should also be asked for their opinions regarding this matter. He has heard that a lot of the students like to walk across the stage and shake the President’s hand. 
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:
ACADEMIC STANDARDS & POLICIES — Mindy McCann

McCann presented recommendation as follows:
10-02-01-ASP 
Below is the previous recommendation submitted to administration:
The Faculty Council Recommends to President Hargis that:  Oklahoma State University Policy and Procedures 2-0212:  Approval of General Education Classes be modified as follows:
In Section 7.01 under Composition of the General Education Advisory Council (GEAC) the sentence “Faculty Council appoints one representative” should be changed to “Faculty Council appoints one representative each academic year, for a total of three representatives”.
A Section 8 entitled “Faculty Notification of General Education Advisory Council Actions” should be inserted with the following:
8.01 The GEAC representative, who was appointed by Faculty Council and is in their third year of membership of GEAC, will give a report during the Faculty Council meeting in May describing the yearly activities of GEAC.
Modifications:
Administration suggested that the composition and size of the General Education and Advisory Council remain the same with future college representatives appointed to the Council first approved by the respective college faculty curriculum committees.
Based on this input and more deliberation, the recommendation is changed to the following:
The Faculty Council Recommends to President Hargis that:  Oklahoma State University Policy and Procedures 2-0212:  Approval of General Education Classes be modified as follows:

The sentence “These college representatives are approved by the Nominations Committee of Faculty Council.” should be added In Section 7.01 under Composition of the General Education Advisory Council (GEAC) before the sentence “Faculty Council appoints one representative.” 
A Section 8 entitled “Faculty Notification of General Education Advisory Council Actions” should be inserted with the following:
8.01 The GEAC representative who was appointed by Faculty Council will give a report during the Faculty Council meeting in May describing the yearly activities of GEAC.
Rationale:

The original recommendation was intended to increase the elected faculty presence on GEAC.  The administration’s suggested modification does not necessarily address this concern as the members of the college curriculum committees are often appointed.  While we feel that the original recommendation is still the best solution, the modification above allows more input from elected faculty representatives than that suggested by administration, while still maintaining the current composition and size of GEAC. Additionally, many faculty members appear to be unaware of the general business conducted by GEAC.  It is hoped that requiring a yearly report which will be included in the Faculty Council minutes will help address this problem.
The current Policy and Procedures 2-0212 is given below for reference.
******************************************************************************

APPROVAL OF GENERAL EDUCATION CLASSES

2-0212

ACADEMIC AFFAIRS

July 2007

POLICY

1.01 The Oklahoma State Regents for Higher Education require all undergraduate students to complete at least 40 hours of general education courses including 6 hours of English composition, 3 hours of U.S. history, 3 hours of U.S. government, 6 hours of science (including a laboratory science), 6 hours of humanities, 3 hours of mathematics, and additional liberal arts and sciences courses as defined by the institution.  Oklahoma State University general education requirements are outlined in the current catalog.

1.02 Any member of the faculty may submit a course for approval for designation as a general education course.  Such submission should be made through a college curriculum committee, and must carry an endorsement by the appropriate department, or in the case of an interdisciplinary offering, the appropriate departments.

1.03 Courses submitted in accordance with the paragraph above will be reviewed by the General Education Advisory Council (GEAC) to determine if they meet the criteria and goals for general education course.  GEAC will recommend to the Vice President for Academic Affairs those courses to be listed for general education credit in the catalog.  Only courses designated as general education courses or courses approved in individual cases by the Vice President for Academic Affairs may be used to meet the general education requirements of the University.

PROCEDURES

Addition of a General Education Designation

2.01 A description of a course that is being submitted for a new general education designation shall be reviewed and approved by the appropriate college curriculum committee before it is sent to GEAC for consideration.  Requests for general education designations must be submitted to GEAC with an attached syllabus in the electronic general education database (available on the Oklahoma State University general education website).

2.02 Courses with variable credit (zero ending courses) must be submitted for approval each semester.  Variable credit courses with the same title may be approved for a one-time only general education designation three times, after which the department must submit the course for approval as a regular general education course offering.

2.03 Requests for a new general education designation for a course must be received by GEAC before enrollment for the course begins (i.e., no later than October for spring courses and March for summer and fall courses).

2.04 Courses may only be advertised as general education courses after the course is approved by GEAC.

2.05 If a course is not approved for a general education designation, the proponents of the course may submit a written appeal or request a hearing to present the case in favor of approval.

Deletion of Courses with General Education Designations

3.01 If a department wishes to drop a general education designation or delete a course with a general education designation, the department should submit the request on a course action form.

3.02 A course designated for general education may be challenged by any member of the faculty on the grounds that the criteria or goals for the designation as specified in the most recent version of the document, "General Education Course Area Designations – Criteria and Goals", have not been met.  Such challenges should be made through a college curriculum committee.  Challenges may also originate within GEAC.

3.03 GEAC will conduct a review of each challenged course.  If there appears to be a reasonable justification for the challenge, an opportunity for a written appeal or hearing will be provided at which proponents of the course may present the case for continued listing.  The results of the written appeal or hearing will be considered by GEAC in reaching a recommendation to sustain or delete a general education designation that has been challenged.  After a decision has been made, the department, college and Registrar will be informed.

3.04 No course may be subject to challenge more often than once in any three-year period.
3.05 Recommendations for deletion, following review by GEAC will be conveyed to the Vice President for Academic Affairs, who, upon concurring with the recommendation, will direct that the course in question be deleted from the list of approved courses.

3.06 No deletion of a general education designation can take effect during the semester or summer term during which students have commenced taking the course for general education credit.  No deletion can affect general education credit for the course in the case of students who have completed the course prior to the effective date of deletion.

Review of Courses with General Education Designations
4.01 Courses on the approved list for general education credit will be reviewed by GEAC approximately every three years.  The format of such review will be determined by GEAC.

4.02 The results of the periodic review may result in continuation or discontinuation of the course designation.

4.03 If GEAC recommends that a general education designation be discontinued, the proponents of the course may submit a written appeal or request a hearing to present the case in favor of continuation.

Assessment of General Education 

5.01 Faculty who teach a course with a general education designation is expected to participate in general education assessment by providing samples of student work in the course.  Samples of student work from course assignments and exams may be evaluated by members of a faculty assessment committee to determine students' achievement of general education learning outcomes, not course outcomes.  Appropriate steps are taken to protect students' privacy, and results are reported only as institutional level data – not by course or department.

Individual Substitution of General Education Courses

6.01 Substitution of courses with general education designations is allowed when background for the major demands greater depth in an area in which a general education requirement is stated. Only in the Analytical and Quantitative Thought (A) and Natural Sciences (N) areas is substitution of the more advanced lower-division course permitted.
6.02 Students may also request substitution of individual courses (typically transfer courses) that do not carry a general education designation.  Students should submit a course description/syllabus along with a brief explanation of how the course fulfills the criteria and goals for the general education designation.

6.03 If a student has extensive international experience (e.g., overseas military service, legal residence in another country, etc.) he/she may petition to waive the Contemporary International Culture "I" course requirement.  However, the waived course will not count toward the minimum 40 hours of general education courses required by the Oklahoma State Regents for Higher Education.

6.04 Petitions for substitution require approval by the student's academic adviser, dean and the Vice President for Academic Affairs.

Composition of the General Education Advisory Council (GEAC)

7.01 GEAC is composed of one faculty representative from the College of Agricultural Sciences and Natural Resources; Spears School of Business; College of Education; College of Engineering, Architecture and Technology; and College of Human Environmental Sciences.  The College of Arts and Sciences has one representative for the humanities, one for social sciences, and one for natural sciences or analytical & quantitative thought.  Faculty Council appoints one representative.  The Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Education serves as Chair.  A representative from the administration of the College of Arts and Sciences and the Director of University Assessment and Testing both serve as ex-officio members.

7.02 Representatives on GEAC are appointed for three year terms.
Approved by President Boger, April 26, 1982

Revisions approved by:

General Education Advisory Council, April 4, 2007

Instruction Council, April 27, 2007

Council of Deans, June 22, 2007

OSU Executive Group, July 20, 2007
Russell called for discussion, seeing none, asked for a vote. Motion Carried Unanimously.
McCann also discussed some modifications to the Academic Integrity policy and the committee approved the changes. They are just adding more flexibility on the timing of bringing forward an alleged violation including some examples of what would constitute a violation; including more options for what happens with a second violation and then clarifying a few things. The committee felt it was all cosmetic or just more description of the current policy. 
Mindy McCann then presented the following year-end committee report:
OSU FACULTY COUNCIL

Year-End Report

from the

ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND POLICIES COMMITTEE

May 11, 2010

Mindy McCann, ASP Chair, Statistics

Eric Smith, Student Government Association

Karin Schestokat, Foreign Languages

Rhonda Casey, Pediatrics, OSU Center for Health Sciences

Carolyn Henry, Human Development and Family Sciences

David Rubenstein, School of Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering

John Baird, Occupational and Adult Education
Erinn Tucker, Graduate and Professional Student Organization

During the academic year the committee made two recommendations that were approved by the Faculty Council.  Below are summaries of these recommendations:

1. On October 13, 2009 the Council approved a recommendation to convert remaining ‘R’ grades (assigned prior to Fall 2008) for thesis and dissertation courses to ‘SR’ (satisfactory research) grades. There were issues in SIS with ‘R’ hours not counting as earned hours.

2. On October 13, 2009 the Council approved a recommendation to modify the university’s policy on Awarding Honorary Degrees. Many cosmetic changes were included.  Additionally, the number of honorary degrees that can be awarded in a year was increased to follow the OSRHE policies and two non-voting representatives, one from the Alumni Association and one from the OSU Foundation were added to the committee that considers honorary degrees.

3. On November 10, 2009 the Council approved a recommendation to modify the University Academic Format and Final Examination Policy.  These changes involved strengthening the language regarding syllabi to state that “faculty members are expected to provide students with a written syllabus …”, and including examples of items typically included in a syllabus.

4. On February 9, 2010 the Council approved a recommendation to increase the number of representatives appointed to GEAC by Faculty Council to 3 (previously it was 1) and to require a faculty council appointed representative on GEAC to provide Council with a written report at the May Council meeting.  This recommendation was modified by administration.  They wanted to keep the current size and composition of GEAC and simply have the members of GEAC that are appointed by the appropriate college dean, also approved by the college curriculum committees. Today, May 11, 2010 the AS&P committee will be presenting a further modification of this recommendation.  Rather than have the college curriculum committee approve the appointments to GEAC, we suggest that the Nominations Committee of Faculty Council do so.

5. On April 13, 2010 the Council approved a recommendation to modify Academic Regulation 5.6 on Course Prerequisites.  The main change involves allowing academic advisors to waive prerequisites for lower-division courses. A registration permission form has been modified to require advisors to provide their rationale for overriding a prerequisite.

A number of other items were considered by the ASP Committee, including:

A) Changes to the regulation on auditing OSU courses

B) Textbook issues including deadlines for the bookstore and some discrepancies in charges

C) Modifications to the university policy on Adding and Dropping Courses and Withdrawing from the University, and to the regulations on Withdrawing from the University, Dropping Courses, and Handling Exceptions to Enforcement of Course Prerequisites.

D) Modifications to the university policy on Academic Integrity

E) an investigation into the “What Would Pete Do?” campaign

The committee plans to continue investigating the last item with the Student Affairs and Learning Resources committee during the fall 2010 semester.  

Respectfully Submitted,

Melinda H. McCann, Ph.D.

Associate Professor of Statistics

Oklahoma State University
Russell commented on the honorary degree policy the University had Frank and Carol Morsoni at the evening ceremony on Saturday and heard their personal story of success and their thankfulness towards OSU. They are from Ramona Oklahoma and at his peak had 130 car dealerships and sold out about 10 years ago. Hargis stated that it’s hard to believe that a university that is over 100 years old that was just the 17th and 18th honorary degrees ever. 
ATHLETICS – Art Klatt 
Art Klatt presented the following year-end committee report:
FACULTY COUNCIL ATHLETICS COMMITTEE

Annual Report

2009-2010 Academic Year

The Athletics committee of the FC worked on two survey documents during the 2009-2010 academic year.  The first survey document pertaining to faculty perception of issues related to athletics and student athletes at OSU was initially drafted last year.  Further changes were made this year and several new questions were added.  The final draft of the survey document, which included 49 questions, was completed by the Committee in February, 2010.  This document was forwarded to the Statistics Department (Dr. Mindy McCann), who assigned the document to an MS student for further corrections.  The student will use the survey in partial fulfillment of his degree requirements.  The student has revised the draft and returned the latest version to the Committee for their comments.  Current plans are to conduct the survey sometime during the first half of the fall semester of 2010.
The second survey will seek to determine the extent to which Division I universities include an academic surcharge in their ticket prices for major sporting events.  If possible, we want to determine the amount of the surcharge, and how the collected surcharge is used (portioned).  Again, a student in the Statistics Department will use this survey in partial fulfillment of his MS degree.  The purpose and extent of the survey has been discussed with the student and suggested questions have been given to him.  He is in the process of developing the final draft, which hopefully will include only 6 to 10 questions.  The survey will be sent electronically to the Athletic Programs of all Division I universities sometime next fall (2010).
The Committee also met with Kent Bunker, the Head of the Intramural Athletics.  Mr. Bunker gave an overview of intramural sports at OSU and the Committee was very impressed with the scope of the program.  OSU has the largest intramural program in the Big 12 and an incredible array of activities for men and women at OSU.

Art Klatt-Chairman

May, 2010

BUDGET — Ken Bartels
Ken Bartels presented the following year-end committee report:
Annual Report on the Activities of the University Faculty Council Budget Committee for Academic Year 2009-2010

May 11, 2010

Members: Ken Bartels; Ron Miller (Chair); Andrea Arquitt; Judith Cronk; Michael Dicks; Rodney Holcomb; Bud Lacy; Peter Shull; John Veenstra; Bruce Russell (Ex Officio)


Over the course of the year the Budget Committee reviewed, discussed, and acted on a number of issues. Ken Bartels assumed the position as chair of the committee from Ron Miller in February 2010.


One of the early issues addressed was a review of previous actions and communications regarding the university subsidy to the OSU Athletic Department. Previous letters written on behalf of the Budget Committee to both the Athletic Director and the OSU President were discussed, and another letter was delivered to the President's Office in November 2009. Discussions continued, and a Committee meeting with President Hargis and Joe Weaver on April 14, 2010, resulted in a candid discussion regarding the University Budget in general. The Athletic Department subsidy is obviously a sticking point; it was related that discussions to decrease/end the subsidy have been active at the administrative level. The concept of acknowledging and explaining what the subsidy is used for and consideration of a "fair rent" or fee level for university use of athletic facilities is a consideration. A gradual reduction of subsidy amount to a level commensurate with fair rent is part of that deliberation. The bottom line is that university budget cuts and the economy will make definitive decisions regarding this issue very difficult in the immediate future. Working with the Athletic Department to enhance academic recognition through potential ticket "surcharges" used for academic purposes, and the endowment of athletic scholarships, were other methods discussed to sustain a more positive relationship between faculty and the athletic programs at OSU.  The Committee supports the President and his administration's efforts to substantially reduce and eventually eliminate this payment.


Early in the academic year the Committee also discussed and worked on an issue involving the use of consumable fees at the departmental level in the respective colleges. Communication problems seemed to exist between certain administrative/financial offices at university, college, and departmental levels. The problems with the process were reviewed and it was requested by the administration that issues be handled in an informal manner through the university financial offices. At this point in time that appears to have happened. Further review will follow with next year's committee  



Phased Faculty Retirement was discussed extensively within the Committee with advice and consultation with OSU Human Resources.  A list of concerns to be considered was compiled and a draft resolution to form a Faculty Task Force was written and forwarded to the Faculty Council Retirement and Fringe Benefits Committee. At the April 2010 Faculty Council Meeting, a joint resolution to form a faculty task force was approved and forwarded to the President for action.  The list of concerns drafted by the committees was included as an addendum to the resolution for possible task force consideration.


Other Committee discussions involved ways to improve/enhance the university's budgetary situation and to positively affect legislative activity for higher education. Ways to increase revenues (tuition increase, enrollment increase, and retention increase), minimizing cuts, and regaining lost ground in faculty salaries were often discussed and will be topics to continue in the next year.
Bartels also stated that the committee will be reviewing at their next meeting the compensation paper that was put out by the AAUP. They will look at it and see how the paper compares OSU to other universities in OK compared to other universities in the rest of the country. Hargis stated that he has all the comparisons (the Big 12 and the top land grant Universities) and would share them with the budget committee. 
Hargis also discussed that state support continues to decline as a portion of the university budget. There is a practical and political cap on how much tuition and fees can increase. There’s only one other source of money and that’s private money. For too long state universities have treated fundraising like a hobby because they have received money from the state. For private schools, it’s their primary existence and everybody is engaged in the process so they can exist. President Hargis explained the displeasure of a major donor who had been contacted by the Foundation instead of the college they had donated to. President Hargis spoke with the Deans and stressed to them that OSU needs to be more proactive in creating and keeping donors. The Foundation can facilitate all aspects of a donation, but the Deans and faculty are the only ones who can really tell their story and thank individual donors. The best resource for donors is current donors. He stressed thanking donors. 
Russell felt that the faculty is happy to help engage in fundraising with other stakeholders. It’s incumbent upon the administration/administrators to help facilitate this because sometimes the message is “don’t call them” because we have it under control. President Hargis understands the situation.
CAMPUS FACILITIES, SAFETY, AND SECURITY — Tom Jordan
Tom Jordan presented the following year-end committee report:

The committee has met twice since the last Faculty Council Meeting.  The first meeting involved a review of the proposed new irrigation system. The plan brings raw water from lake Carl Blackwell to three holding ponds on campus. The ponds are Theta Pond, Oklahoma Pond and a third pond to be built just south of Old Central.  The committee considers a pond south of Old Central to be the worst possible choice for the third pond.  Our second meeting was with the University Architect, Nigel Jones, to discuss the location of the third holding pond. The committee recommended that the third pond be located south of the Architecture Building in parking lot 15. Parking lot 15 is closer to the raw water, closer to the land that is to be irrigated and has no negative effects on Old Central. Currently this land is designated as a Green Space on the 2025 Campus Master Plan.  The University Architect felt that our recommendation had merit and will be carrying the idea forward.

Last year I asked the committee members to volunteer to represent the faculty as liaison with OSU administration appointed committees dealing with issues of campus facilities, safety and security.  The committee has continued with this concept.  I would like to personally thank the members of the committee for the help with this effort: Matt O’Brien, Art Klatt, Charles Leider, Trish Hughes, Alan Brunken and Stephanie Rogers.  The committee has made every effort to ensure that the Faculty has a voice at all levels on topics concerning facilities, safety and security.  We have continued to build a strong relationship with Physical Plant and the Long Range Facilities Planning office.  Some of the major topics that we addressed this year were Student Union renovation, Campus beautification and pedestrian safety. The site for the 3rd holding pond was discussed since it is a place where many people tailgate for sporting events.

FACULTY — Udaya DeSilva 
Udaya DeSilva presented the following year-end committee report:

Year End Report (2009-2010) – Faculty Committee
Udaya DeSilva - Chair, Rama Ramakumar, David Yellin, Randy Taylor, Martin Wallen, Rebecca Bensen-Cain, Mary Kutz and Ken Bell.
The committee met last Friday of every month over the year. 

1. Most of our time and effort this year was spent on the resolution to Support a Comprehensive Research Mission. By way of background, this resolution was prompted by a failed amendment to the Commerce, Justice, Science and Related Agencies Appropriations Act (H.R. 2847) by Oklahoma senator Tom Coburn seeking to prohibit National Science Foundation from funding political science projects. We requested that President Hargis work with Senator Coburn and other appropriate Legislative contacts to encourage a productive dialogue that: a) educates our Senators and members of Congress about the nature, merits, relevance and substantial contributions of research in Political and the other Social Sciences, and; b) provide support for the appropriateness of Federal Funding, whether from the National Science Foundation or other Federal granting agencies for such research. The resolution was accepted by the administration after a couple of rounds of modifications.

2. The committee recently started working on possible changes to the faculty handbook that encourage faculty to approach the faculty council on issues that relates to their employment at OSU but outside normal tenure/promotion issues. We are continuing on this project during the next academic year.

3. Big XII Faculty Travel Awards: The faculty committee participated in the selection of big XII faculty awards in conjunction with the Provost’s office. 
 Russell commented on the fact that the Faculty committee is no longer reviewing RPT documents. DeSilva has been on the committee for 3 years and they have not heard any split decision reviews. Russell stated that in the new year, Faculty Council might want to reassert the Faculty’s role in that decision. Barbara Smith stated that if a faculty member receives a split decision or a positive and then a negative vote as it goes up the ranks they have the opportunity to withdraw and then it becomes that they never went up at all. Does this have anything to do with the provost not receiving any split decisions since the faculty has the option to withdraw? 
LONG-RANGE PLANNING AND INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY – Bud Lacy 
Clint Krehbiel presented the following year-end committee report:
YEAR-END REPORT: 

LONG RANGE PLANNING AND INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE

2009 - 2010

I would like to thank the other members of the Long Range Planning and Information Technology Committee:  Russ Calhoun, Clint Krehbiel, Robin Leech, Nick Materer, George Sheets, Jean Van Delinder and John Veenstra.  I would also like to thank Darlene Hightower (Chief Information Officer) and Marlene Strathe (Provost and Senior Vice President) for their cooperation. 
The majority of the work for the 2009-2010 year consisted of working with Provost Strathe in an in-depth review of the proposed amendments to the University’s Strategic Plan.  It was determined that the amended plan should be approved by University Planning Council and a recommendation to that effect was forwarded to, and approved by, the Faculty Council.  

The Committee also received briefings from the CIO Hightower regarding IT issues facing the university.  In general these issues were quickly solved by the appropriate personnel and very few meetings were required to monitor IT issues.   Highlights for the year included a resolution to a long-standing issue regarding retired faculty access to software supplied by the University and increasing faculty email accounts to 2 gigabytes.   
RESEARCH — Jim Smay

Shelia Kennison presented the recommendation as follows:
10-05-01-RES


The Faculty Council Recommends to President Hargis that:  he formally accept and implement the Institutional Biosafety Policy to ensure Oklahoma State University’s compliance with applicable governmental regulations, laws, and required guidelines concerning the safe and ethical conduct of research that involves biohazardous materials.
Rationale:

This policy formalizes many of the longstanding, best practices at OSU concerning safe conduct of research involving biohazardous materials and establishes a distinct chain of command for ensuring compliance with local, state and federal regulations.  Beyond compliance, this policy is intended to enhance safety of OSU personnel, the environment and our community.  The policy specifically defines what constitutes biohazardous materials and research activities as well as defining the applicable committee structures and their authority to oversee applicable research.

Russell called for discussion, seeing none asked for a vote. Motion Carried Unanimously.

Shelia Kennison then presented the following year-end committee report:
2009-2010 Report from Faculty Council Research Committee
Chair:  Jim Smay

Members: Dr. Shelia Kennison, Dr. Robert Larzelere, Dr. Sissy Osteen, Dr. Charles Taliaferro, Dr. Wei Yin-Rubenstein, Dr. Denver Marlow.
Research Incentives:
The research committee began the fall 2009 semester by addressing work from the previous year regarding the broad topic research incentives.  Administration had received a recommendation to implement a 13th month policy to allow productive faculty to fund up to an extra month of salary through research funding.  This recommendation was supported by administration.  However, the proposal had tied to it a proposed 15% return of Facilities and Administration (F&A) to the faculty member(s) who generate the F&A.  This 15% proposal was not met with support from administration and it was suggested that the two issues be treated separately.

After studying the issue of what is an acceptable amount of F&A return that could incentivize research productivity at OSU, it remains unclear if an across-the-board policy is practical.  It was concluded by the committee that more information about the overall strategy of research incentives at OSU, including F&A return, intellectual property rights, incentives for collaboration, etc. is needed.  Other issues arose that diverted attention from this topic, but a meeting is scheduled with V.P. McKeever for June 2010 to continue work on this topic.

Investigation of President Hargis' Decision to Decline Participation in Research Project:

Around late November to early December 2009, the research committee was asked to investigate and report on the decision of President Hargis to decline participation in a pending research project that would involve the euthanizing of baboons in the course of research involving anthrax.  The project was to be a fee-for-service arrangement with collaborators from the Oklahoma Medical Research Foundation and Boston University.  

After investigation, it was discovered that the President acted within the authority granted by federal and OSU policy.  The President cited several irregularities with the project; including potential difficulty caused by lack of AALAC accreditation, lack of registration of the Boston University principal investigator on a valid Select Agents and Toxins certificate and a general discomfort with the protocol "workarounds" to circumvent logistical difficulties.  The President readily admits that communication of his decision to the affected faculty and administrators was lacking both before and after the decision. 

The consensus of faculty and administration was that this decision was isolated to this one project and did (does) not signify a ban on research and methods sanctioned by NIH or other federal funding agencies.  All involved parties recognized the gravity of the death of animals in the pursuit of research on the OSU campus.  The commitment of OSU researchers to ethical treatment of animals was reaffirmed as was the committee structure that oversees the conduct of such research.  

Institutional Biosafety Policy:

The research committee recommended to administration the Institutional Biosafety Policy that had been under revision for the past three years.  The faculty council was asked to review and vote on this policy in the May 2010 meeting.

Intellectual Property Policy:
The research committee was asked to review a change to the Intellectual Property Policy under section 5.07.  The research committee unanimously agreed that this change was in the best interest of faculty.
DeSilva asked that since the 15% was not acceptable, do we have a ball park figure that is acceptable. Kennison answered not that the committee is aware.
President Hargis needed to leave for a conference call and thanked Chairman Russell and the committee members that have completed their terms on the Faculty Council. Hargis commented that he has been asked numerous times how he gets along with the faculty and he stated that they seem perfectly normal to him. Hargis feels that there is a tremendous amount of intellectual capital on this campus and feels that everybody really wants what’s best for the university. This doesn’t mean that everyone will always agree, but he does value the Faculty Council and their experience and thanked everyone for their warmth in receiving him. Russell thanked President Hargis for attending most of the meetings over the past year.

RETIREMENT AND FRINGE BENEFITS – J.D. Brown 
Brown presented the following year-end committee report:

RETIREMENT AND FRINGE BENEFITS – 2009-2010

JD Brown, RFB Chair, Fire Protection and Safety Technology. 

Members: Beth Caniglia – Sociology; Ken Clinkenbeard – Veterinary Pathobiology; Louisa Payne – Edmon Low Library; Thad Leffingwell (fall), Cindy Melancon (spring) --Psychology; Bob Terry, Emeritus

Survey of benefits and their effect on retention and recruitment

The committee developed and administered a perception survey of campus administrators to determine the effect of various benefits on the retention and recruitment of faculty and staff.

Results:

The survey results indicated that the administrators ranked health care insurance and family healthcare insurance as the most important benefits in both the recruitment of new faculty and the retention of existing faculty.  This was followed by the retirement program and tuition benefits for employees and their dependents.  The respondents  perception was that health care benefits and retirement were average for similar institutions while healthcare benefits for dependents was average to below average and tuition benefits for dependents was far below average.

A similar survey will be developed for polling the faculty in the fall semester.

The committee received a recommendation for Arts & Sciences Faculty council with respect to family leave benefits for domestic partners.  This resolution was referred to a Task Force to be appointed by the Chair of Faculty Council.

The committee cosponsored a resolution with the budget committee requesting the formation of a task force to determine the feasibility and desirability of a phased retirement program at OSU.

The committee formed a subcommittee to look at equity of the multi-tiered retirement program (rule of 80; rule of 90, etc.).  This work is still ongoing.

The committee received a recommendation from Staff Advisory council requesting support in an initiative to allow the use of up to 960 hours unused sick leave in meeting minimum service requirements for OSU retirement.   The committee will investigate the policies of other universities in Oklahoma.  Based on those results, we will develop a recommendation in the fall semester.
Russell asked if the results of the survey will be published. The write-up of the survey results is not complete yet and will hopefully be completed by the end of this year, May 31st. 
RULES AND PROCEDURES — Stephen Perkins
Stephen Perkins presented the following year-end committee report:

Committee members: Stephen Perkins, chair; Bob Avakian, Udaya DeSilva and Mindy McCann

Oklahoma State University 

University Faculty Council

Rules and Procedures Committee, 2009-2010 Year-End Report

5/11/10
In fulfilling its mandate over the past year, the Rules and Procedures Committee coordinated the nomination and election of officers and councilors for the coming year of 2010-2011. While past elections had been conducted by mailing paper ballots to all eligible voters, the March-April elections of 2010 were the first to be conducted electronically, coordinated by OSU’s Information Technology division. Only Emeriti faculty continued to vote with paper ballots mailed to their home addresses. Electronic balloting reduced tremendously the amount of time and effort necessary to carry out the elections. In coming years, the Rules and Procedures Committee recommends that all eligible voters, including Emeriti members, participate electronically to save time, money, and paper.

A second change over the past year came with the retirement of Ms. Diane Lafollette who had provided years of service to Faculty Council and therefore brought much valuable experience to the rotating faculty that constitutes Faculty Council’s membership. With Diane’s retirement, Faculty Council lost the benefit of her “institutional memory” in recalling past precedent to help resolve the periodic issues that arose. Consequently, several procedural issues need to be examined and codified by next year’s Rules and Procedures Committee to assist future councilors.

The first issue regards OSU-Tulsa faculty members. Presently, OSU-Tulsa faculty members vote for designated OSU-Tulsa faculty councilors. In addition, each OSU-Tulsa faculty member votes for faculty councilors to represent their particular college (headquartered on the OSU-Stillwater campus). Since OSU-Tulsa faculty members are eligible to represent their respective college on Faculty Council, it is the opinion of the Rules and Procedures Committee that OSU-Tulsa faculty members should continue to vote for their college’s councilors. However, this confusing situation is not addressed in the Faculty Council Bylaws as it should be. The Rules and Procedures Committee therefore recommends that this issue be addressed in the coming year.
A second issue regards the right of councilors whose three-year term is expiring to run for another three-year term as a different type of councilor (e.g., Multicultural Representative, or OSU-Tulsa Representative). During the past year the Chair of the Rules and Procedures Committee ruled that councilors could run again in a different capacity. However, next year’s Rules and Procedures Committee should reexamine the issues involved and Faculty Council should amend the by-laws to codify this decision.

Finally, the Rules and Procedures Committee recommends that the bylaws of Faculty Council be made more easily accessible by having the bylaws posted prominently on Faculty Council’s own website.

Respectfully Submitted,

Stephen M. Perkins, Chair

Rules and Procedures Committee, 2009-2010
STUDENT AFFAIRS AND LEARNING RESOURCES — Karen Hickman 
Karen Hickman presented the following year-end committee report:

Final Report:

Recognize committee members:

Faculty Council Members:  
Stephen Perkins (Sociology) 





Bin Liang (Sociology OSU - Tulsa)





Jane Ahrberg (Library)





Karin Schestokat (Foreign Languages and Literatures)

General Faculty Members:
Tanya Finchum (Library)





Bruce Dunn (Horticulture and Landscape Architecture)

Emeritus Faculty Member:
Allen Reding

Student Members:

Aravind Seshadri (GPSGA)





Betsie Stukenborg (SGA)

Throughout this year the Committee members reviewed the past 7 years of recommendations.  Most of these had been acted upon and completed successfully or had received further action by the administration—one of which receiving further attention was the issue of Study Abroad—for which Provost  Strathe appointed a Task Force on International Education and Outreach—our committee reviewed their recommendations.  Our committee also conducted an extensive review of the proposed changes to the bylaws of the Student Publications Board and produced a resolution concerning the bylaws and the proposal to revise the membership for the proposed Student Media Board.

For the 2010-2011 academic year we recommend that the SALR should continue to assess the Task Force’s report, review the success and retention rates of students completing their first year who were admitted through the Holistic Admissions program, and work with the Academic Standards and Policy Committee to review the What Would Pete Do? campaign.  

Report of Liaison Representatives:
Student Publications Board – Karen Hickman

This spring the Board has been very involved with significant revision of the Bylaws and broadening the scope of the Board by voting to change it to the Student Media Board.  Bylaws for the new Board will go into effect in August.  Members of the new Board will include representatives from faculty, students, staff, administration and professionals in the news business from Oklahoma.  This Board will meet 6 times/year and will still be responsible for hiring of the Student Editors of the O’Colly.  

In other business the Publications Board conducted interviews and hired the Summer Student Editor:  Ted Bado.  Also the Fall Student Editor:  Joshua Kenneth Higgs. 

Russell commented that the Faculty has maintained 3 members and hopes that these appointments remain active and influential on the Student Publications Board. It’s really the only oversight to the student publications and the O’Colly that is independent of Journalism and Broadcasting student and faculty as we think about the importance of a free press. It’s just as important to have editorial oversight from somewhat arms length but not dispassionate of the board of directors and hopes that the faculty will take this seriously in the future. Hickman stated that the Student Publications Board does not maintain any editorial direction, they choice the editor but do not directly influence the editorial content. DeSilva asked if the issue between the publication and the website has been resolved. Hickman stated they are trying to improve communication between the two, but she could not speak to any specifics.
Staff Advisory Council – Lori Polson

Staff appreciation lunch next Thursday. The caterers will be bringing their own servers for the event. Russell asked if the faculty could attend and Lori said she would visit with the appropriate person about faculty attending. 

The SAC did complete their elections last month. The new officers will start in June.

Waiting on word on two recommendations to the administrations regarding daycare and emergency housing.
Emeriti Association – Margaret Scott
The White Woods Retirement Campus Board of Directors is arranging for an open meeting for OSU faculty who may be interested in or have family members interested in learning more the senior residential project proposed by representatives of Assisted Lifestyles, LLP on June 8.  Details will be sent to Bruce Russell for an announcement on the faculty listserve.  If you wish more information before the meeting you are invited to contact Milt Morris at 880-7552.
Graduate and Professional Student Government Association – Joseph Simpson

The GPSGA office has moved to their temporary offices in the basement of the classroom building and is setting the agenda for next year. The question was asked that due to budget cuts, research and teaching assistants have been cut back. Was this a campus-wide issue? Russell addressed the issue that he has not been informed that no decision has been made but it is something that the Budget committee should check into. Russell has heard some rumblings that Teaching Assistants might be subject to budget cuts. Bartels asked what the current funding level is for TA’s from the state appropriations. Russell thinks this is in a unit budget. There is a standard pay for TA’s. Simpson said there is a university-wide standard, but the GPSGA received a report at the end of this year that there would not be any major/noticeable cuts until 2012. 
Women’s Council – Barbara Miller

The council is monitoring everything that the SAC is doing on daycare and is hoping to get a liaison to go back and forth on this issue.
Old Business: None
New Business: 

Introduction of New Councilors Attending as Guests:

Russell introduced the new Faculty Council members who will take office June 1. Those in attendance were as follows: Clint Krehbiel, Vice Chair; Shelia Kennison, Secretary; Udaya DeSilva, Bob Miller, Christina DeWitt and Kemit Grafton. Ed Harris, Robert Emerson, Nick Materer, Eliot Atekwana, Bill Dare and Bill Meek were unable to attend.
Special Presentation – Jean Van Delinder

Jean Van Delinder presented outgoing chair, Bruce Russell, with an engraved gavel and thanked him for his service to the Faculty Council. 

The meeting adjourned at 4:45 p.m.  The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is June 8, 2010.
Respectfully submitted,

Beth Caniglia, Secretary
